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St. Nicolas Steeplekeeper Report for 2012 AGM

St Nicholas Bells

The success of the terylene ropes of 2010 have resulted in no rope faults on inspections this year and no necessity to adjust the sally height with changing weather. The treble stay was replaced. This left just the template and three more stays will be made soon. A tenor hand rope was frayed. It was cut and spliced and should hold up for a little longer.

The annual maintenance and inspection took place December 2011 by Whites of Appleton. Their findings and recommendations are:

1
the frame, notably the grillage, should be cleaned and repainted.

2
the pulley sheaves are heavily grooved and the runner board slots are worn allowing the sliders to slip. 

3
a sound-chute (terminating in the middle room) could be fitted to the treble to increase the volume in the ringing room.

All these items are under consideration by Hugh and Mark and are scheduled for November this year.

Whites have made a very good job of refurbishing and re-hanging the Sanctus bell.

St Nicholas clock
It runs like clockwork since the new motors were installed and synchronised to the Rugby signal! The next requirement is illuminating the clock faces. 

St Helens clock 
Cumbria Clocks have repaired the clock. The swing of the pendulum increased to the point of bouncing off one side of the slot in the ringing ceiling. This was because the stiffness in the mechanism introduced with the electric motor had freed up over the years and the original clock timing weight had become too heavy. The clock was losing about 1 minute a day. The clock timing weight was halved. This stopped the pendulum over-swing and now keeps good time to plus or minus a minute per month (weather permitting!). A hook was attached to the pendulum to ‘fine tune’ the time – along the lines of Big Ben and it’s pennies. The drive motor to the chiming was also replaced and chiming on the hour has been resumed. 

I would like to thank Mark and Hugh for their support.

Reg Sidlow

